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GREAT SHELFORD PARISH COUNCIL 
Summary of items from 19 March Council Meeting 

Elaine Westwick said she is a local resident. She currently teaches Pilates in the 

Johnson Hall, Stapleford and would like to add an outdoor class on the 

Recreation Ground on Friday afternoons throughout the summer months. She 

hopes to attract around 10 people, probably fewer to begin with, and would 

charge around £5 per person. It would be based outside only and would avoid 

any grass which has been damaged by the rain. She is a member of the Register 

of Exercise Professionals and the Body Control Pilates Association and has 

insurance cover. 

The Council had no objection and would contact Elaine to agree a suitable fee. 

MATTERS ARISING  

Festival of Wheels Cllr Shelton said he is concerned that conditions on the 

Recreation Ground will not be fully recovered in time for the Festival of 

Wheels. 

Abberley Wood  A further incident has occurred at the pumping station; 

fortunately, this time, the response from Anglian Water was much improved. 

Tree Work  Cllr Hodge said she feels that if the hedge behind the houses at the 

top of the Recreation Ground is cut back too severely it will be detrimental to 

the appearance of the area.  She suggested that the only tree that needs to be 

removed is the dead one overhanging the seat. A tree inspection is being 

arranged. 

REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 

Recreation Ground: Talking about the groundwork at the new pavilion Cllr 

Smith said he and Cllr Knowles had worked with forks on the flooded spots in 

an attempt to disperse the water. He understood that a contractor would be 

coming on 24 March to start work on the area. The Chairman disputed this, 

saying he had been informed that they would not be coming until April.  

Concern was expressed that the ground might not be in a suitable condition for 

the Festival of Wheels or the Feast. Following further discussions it was 

resolved that should the contractor not arrive on 24
 
March, an Extraordinary 

Meeting be called to discuss what action should be taken.   

Highways: Cllr Shelton said he is frustrated that the County Council had lost 

information and the petitions regarding the reduction of the speed limits on 

Cambridge Road and Hinton Way. Cllr Kenney agreed to look into this.  

He then expressed his concern regarding the volume of traffic along London 

and Cambridge Roads between 8 and 9am; with the increasing development the 

County Council will have to address this problem.  
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Cemetery: Referring to Chancel Repair Liability, Cllr Harwood said Jesus 

College had informed the Parish Council that the College accepted full Chancel 

Repair Liability and, further, that the CRL does not derive from land.  The tithe 

entitlement of the lay Rector was redeemed by a payment to which liability for 

the chancel repair attached, which resolved entirely the CRL issues regarding 

any liability of the Parish Council. 

Sustainable Shelford: Cllr Winter talked about a proposed new grant for 

insulating older houses. A further meeting will be held in April. He hoped to 

bring further information to the next meeting.  

NEW PAVILION 

Cllr Watson introduced provisional fees for the hire of the pavilion and 

recreation ground by the sport clubs. After some discussion it was agreed that 

Cllr Watson should initiate discussions using these figures.   

Cllr Seeking said the Bowls Club is worried about the security of its grounds; it 

has been advised by the insurance company that the original fencing removed 

by the contractor needs to be reinstated. The Club had been led to understand 

that when the fencing was removed it was put in to store and would eventually 

be replaced. 

PAVILION FURNITURE 

To commemorate Doug and Will, the Ellum family has offered to purchase 

furniture for the new pavilion. The chosen style of chairs and tables was 

presented to the meeting. The family would like a small commemorative 

plaque placed in the alcove where the chairs will be stacked when not in use.  

Approval was given for both the furniture and the plaque. 

PAVILION CLEANING 

Cleaning the new pavilion is becoming problematic, taking more of the Village 

Man’s time than envisaged, and also requiring the use of specific cleaning 

methods. With this in mind Cllrs Knowles and Hodge met with a professional 

cleaner to look at what this involved, how many hours it would take, and 

whether she would be prepared to undertake the work. Following a heated 

discussion it was proposed that the Architect be asked to collate the 

manufacturers’ cleaning instructions before further action is considered.   

FEAST INSURANCE 

On a proposal from Cllr Coggins, seconded by Cllr Talbott, it was agreed that 

the Parish Council would pay the Feast insurance of approximately £500.  

Cllr Shelton said sponsorship for the majority of the Festival of Wheels has 

been obtained but asked for back up from the Parish Council to cover the £150 

insurance fee, should it be necessary. This was agreed.   
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MOBILE WARDEN SCHEME   

A request has been received for financial assistance towards the cost of 

renewing police checks for staff and helpers, at a cost of approximately £400.  

It was agreed that the Council should offer a donation to cover this 

expenditure.  

LIBRARY READING SCHEME 

Plans are underway for this year’s Summer Reading Challenge ‘The mythical 

Maze’. Since its inception the Parish Council has made a contribution each year 

towards the scheme.  It was agreed that a donation of £250 should be made.  

FINANCE 

It was resolved that 20 accounts totalling £19,054.90 be approved for payment. 

CORRESPONDENCE  

An irresponsible person or persons dropping bags of dog waste on the footpath 

between Elms Avenue and the High Street is making the area hazardous for 

children who use the footpath on their way to and from school.  Environmental 

Health will be asked to consider installing a dog bin.  

ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

The Village signpost on the junction of High Street and Woollards Lane needs 

to be re-furbished; also the original telephone kiosks around the village are in 

need of attention.     

Cllr Harwood reported a further epidemic of vandalism at the railway station 

and would inform the PCSO.  

 

Full copies of the minutes can be seen at www.shelford.org and at the 

Library. 
 

PLANNING APPLICATION  
PARISH COUNCIL COMMENTS 

 

S/0560/14/FL  Mr A and Mrs J Philips 

22 Mingle Lane 

Replacement dwelling 

Recommend refusal. We believe the reasons for refusal as given on 

S/1131/13/FL also apply to this application.  The proposed dwelling is of a 

design, height and bulk which is out of character with existing buildings and 

would have a detrimental appearance on the street scene. In addition the siting 

of the new dwelling some 2.4 metres from 22B Mingle Lane with a 9m high 

gable wall will be overbearing to the occupiers of that property. 
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GREAT SHELFORD PARISH COUNCIL 

Summary of items from 26 March Extraordinary Council Meeting 

The Chairman explained that the reason for the meeting was to discuss the 

external landscaping at the new pavilion. A recent letter from the contractor 

states that a specialised landscape contractor has been engaged to commence 

works, weather permitting, on 7 April.   

The Chairman had been advised by Scotsdales that if the area is seeded it 

would not be fully usable by July. With the Festival of Wheels scheduled for 

early May and the Feast in July, he feels the only option would be to turf the 

top end of the damaged area.  Asking each Councillor to comment, the general 

consensus was that the whole area needed to be carefully handled and the top 

area should definitely be turfed.   

The Architect said although we had experienced unusual weather conditions, it 

was poor judgement on the contractor’s part not to have laid an access road; 

much of the damage was caused by the movement around the site of heavy 

equipment.  

Problems have occurred with the alarm system which appears to be electrical.  

Until a separate system is in place to isolate the three areas (toilets, changing 

rooms and main hall), it is not practical to let the sports clubs use the facilities.  

Cllr Seekings asked about the replacement of the Bowling Club’s fencing. The 

Architect said it was always intended that yew hedging would replace the fence 

and act as a barrier.    

It was resolved that the Penalty Clause should be invoked should the works not 

be completed by Monday14 April 2014. 

 

HELP WANTED! 

Are you a frequent visitor to the parish cemetery in Cambridge Road, or do you 

live nearby? Or perhaps have an allotment at the cemetery allotment site? 

I am looking for help with a little planting project at the cemetery in the 

autumn. 

The lavender hedge has seen better days, so I would like to replace it. I would 

also like to plant some rambling roses around the cemetery. So I am looking for 

someone who would be prepared to help by keeping an eye on the new plants, 

and watering them if they get dry, just until they establish themselves. I would 

also appreciate it if anyone would like to help with preparing the bed and 

planting. 

Helen Harwood (Cemetery & Allotments, Parish Council) 
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CHAIRMAN’S REPORT TO ANNUAL PARISH 

COUNCIL MEETING 
The New Pavilion is nearing completion. Unfortunately, due to a long wet 

winter, the ground works were delayed. Let’s hope, when this impressive 

building is complete, all residents of the village, and the sports clubs, will 

approve of the hard work by the Parish Council over the last three to four years. 

The next objective for the Parish Council is to obtain the Grange Field for 

much needed extra recreation space. 

Over the past year I’ve been working on completing the Hinsby roundabout at 

Shelford Bottom. We missed the daffodil season last year, but I think we made 

up for it this year (see photo on front and back covers). Can I thank our 

sponsors: Hill Residential and Scotsdales. Sterling Plants and Gardens have 

taken over the shrub bed outside the Village Memorial Hall and will be 

replanting and maintaining it.  

Arthur Rank is planning to move to Shelford Bottom. A planning application 

will be submitted in June with a starting date later this year. New plans for the 

former Railway Tavern Site are also due be resubmitted to the Parish Council. 

On 7 July the Tour de France will pass through our Village. We are planning a 

small event on the Memorial Green to coincide with the Tour, supported by the 

Twinning Committee, who will have their opposite numbers here from France 

that weekend. We will be offering tea and coffee in a marquee, and are hoping 

to have ice cream and sweet stalls. 

This year is the 100th anniversary of the start of World War One. I have asked 

the Rev Simon Talbott if we could arrange a candle-lit service at the Memorial 

on 3 August.  The Plough Pub has offered to arrange some light refreshments 

for the event. 

We are losing two of our long serving members of the Parish Council: Joy 

Amis after serving 40 years, and Martyn Seekings who has completed 30 years, 

including two years as Parish Chairman.  Gill Hinsby and Eric Knowles are 

also standing down, both having served for many years.  We will miss their 

tremendous experience. Sadly, we have also lost our long serving Parish Clerk, 

Wenda Burbidge, after completing 23 years.  She has supported eight Chairmen 

whilst guiding 15 Councillors to make the Village what it is today. We 

presented Wenda with a stone birdbath and flowers.  We hope she will enjoy 

them and more time in her garden. I would like to thank all the County, District 

and Parish Councillors for all their hard work and support over the past year.  I 

welcome our new Parish Clerk, Mr Ian Kydd. 

Cllr Charles Nightingale 

Chairman, Parish Chairman and District Councillor for Shelfords 
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SOUTH CAMBRIDGESHIRE LOCAL PLAN 

This is a set of policies and land allocations that will guide the future of our 

district up to 2031. Once adopted, all planning applications will be assessed 

against these policies. 

The draft local plan was published last summer to provide an opportunity for 

comment. The District Council considered the comments at a meeting on 13 

March and decided to submit the local plan to the Secretary of State for 

Communities and Local Government for independent examination, together 

with the comments received. These documents were submitted on 28 March. 

An independent inspector will establish whether the plan is sound, taking all 

the representations into consideration, and there will be a report on the 

findings. Where it is considered that more information is needed, a series of 

examination hearings will take place. These are likely to occur sometime after 

July 2014. The proposed Local Plan can be viewed on www.scambs. 

gov.uk/localplan. This webpage will be updated as the examination proceeds.  

            JW from information on www.scambs.gov.uk/localplan 

 

COUNTY COUNCIL 

A cautious welcome to schools funding announcement Cambridgeshire 

pupils will receive an extra £275 per pupil in 2015–2016. It is well known that 

Cambridgeshire has been the most poorly financed County for education, and 

head teachers, governors, County Councillors and MPs have all been lobbying 

to secure more money for our schools. Although this extra money is a start, we 

are still very poorly funded in comparison to most Counties and we will need to 

continue to raise this as an issue.  

The Compass Centre, Sawston  This building is owned by the Council and 

has just been sold.  Contracts were exchanged last week. The property was 

offered to the Parish and the District Council before being sold, but they did 

not need it. 

TWIST2:  a motorcycle campaign to learn from others’ mistakes CCC and 

Peterborough Safety Partnership has launched a campaign, Twist2, to 

encourage motorcyclists to enhance their skills. It comprises short animated 

films and a data base of training courses. Motorcycles are less than 1% of 

traffic but are involved in 12% of accidents, and  motorcyclists are 30 times 

more likely than car users to die on the road. The videos show dangerous 

manoeuvres that get motorccyclists into trouble, and encourage them to 

enhance their skills and become safer. The four shorter films focus on the 

mistakes drivers make that have implications for others, and try to help them 
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anticipate other people’s mistakes. The database of courses and films can be 

found on the website www.twistandride.net.  

New household recycling service CCC has one of the highest recycling rates 

in the country and is looking how to best deliver this service for the future. We 

want to reshape the service and deliver savings of £440,000 from April 2015. 

The review will look at accepting trade waste at cost, service management by 

the voluntary sector, and changing opening hours. With the expected extra 

70,000 homes in Cambridgeshire it is essential that we plan now for our future 

waste. 

New approach to highway maintenance CCC is planning a new approach to 

improving the condition of roads and pavements. This strategy recognises the 

importance of all roads and adopts a preventive approach to maintenance and 

repairs. It will coordinate works on the highway throughout the County and 

reduce the supply chain. This might cut costs by up to 20% in the long run and 

local priorities will be taken into account.   

Another new no-calling zone to freeze out rogue traders  Trading Standards 

have been working with the police and the local community to protect 

vulnerable people and to establish a new no-calling zone centred on sheltered 

accommodation in Swavesey. There are now more than 100 such zones in 

Cambridgeshire. These no-calling zones are established with the cooperation of 

the local residents and protect them against unscrupulous traders and 

salespeople. Residents are offered help and advice and also an information 

pack which enables them to have confidence to say ‘no’ when cold callers 

come. Nationally there are more than 10,000 complaints about cold callers a 

year. For more information go to http://www.cambridgeshire.gov.uk/info 

/20074/trading_standards/273/trading_standards_community_projects.   

Tony Orgee and Gail Kenney 

 

LITTLE SHELFORD PANTOMIME – AUDITIONS 

Auditions will be held on Sunday 15 June at Little 

Shelford Memorial Hall for Aladdin, Little Shelford 

Pantomime 2015.  Those who have been in pantomime 

before, please come and audition between 1 and 4 pm.  

Children new to pantomime, please come between 4 

and 5 pm. 

Please ring Sarah on 842498 or email coppendales@btinternet.com if you have 

any queries.           Sarah Coppendale 
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SHELFORD MEDICAL PRACTICE 

SMS MESSAGES TO YOUR MOBILE PHONE 

We have started to send reminders about booked appointments to your mobile 

phone. If you have told us your number, and given consent for us to use the 

number for this purpose, then you will receive an automatic message at 

approximately 1pm the day before your appointment is due. If you no longer 

need that appointment, please get back to us to cancel it so that we can free it 

up for somebody else. 

If you would find this service helpful, please fill in a form at Reception. 

TEST RESULTS  

Requesting test results 

It is important for you to check up on the results of any tests that the surgery 

takes. A doctor or another member of surgery staff may contact you about a 

particular result, but it is important that you also check on any other tests you 

had done at the same time. 

If you have any tests ordered by the surgery, you should enquire about the 

result as a matter of routine. You cannot assume that there is nothing you need 

to know.   

What is an appropriate length of time? 

 If a doctor or nurse requests a blood test, an X-ray, or a swab test, the results 

will be sent back to the surgery within a matter of days from the sample 

being taken. 

 Any test ordered by the hospital or specialist will have results sent back to 

them, and not to the surgery. They should tell you at the time of testing what 

you will need to do.  If they do not automatically tell you, you should ask 

them what you need to do. 

Phoning the surgery for results 

Please phone for results after 11am, or at any time in the afternoon. The 

receptionist who takes your call will be able to give you the results and any 

comments written by the clinicians. If you then require further advice you will 

need to make an appointment with a clinician. Receptionists are trained to 

manage these queries, but they cannot answer medical questions. 

Printout of your results 

You are welcome to request a printout of your results, either by phone or in 

person. We will print the results for you to collect from the Health Centre. 

             Jennet Ashton, Practice Manager 



VILLAGE NEWS                                                                                     11 
 

 



12                                                                              GREAT SHELFORD 
 

The Shelford & Stapleford 

‘Festival of Wheels’ 
Sunday 4 May                         Noon to 5pm 

Great Shelford Recreation Ground 

ENTRANCE BY PROGRAMME £2 PER FAMILY 
An exhibition of all things with wheels! 

New cars, classic cars, motorbikes, push 

bikes, tractors, lorries, model railways, 

mobility scooters and much, much more 

With BBQ, and refreshments 

Official opening at noon by Councillor Dr David Bard, Chairman South 

Cambridgeshire District Council 
If you would like to display your ‘wheels’ just contact Ben Shelton at 

cllr.shelton@scambs.gov.uk to book your space. 

Raising funds for the SSYI, a community based Christian Youth Charity  

(Charity number 1073490) 

 

 

WHAT’S ON AT SCOTSDALES? 

Thursday 22
 
May  Secret Garden  (RSPB Talk)  

(2pm–3pm) How well do you know your closest neighbours? Come along for 

fascinating stories from the hidden lives of our garden wildlife: how 

unemployment causes the breakdown of society in wasps, which skilled flier 

can dodge raindrops, where squirrels sleep and more … you’ll look at your 

garden with fresh eyes!  Booking advisable – email enquiries@scotsdales.com 

or call 01223 842777. 

Sunday 25
  
May James Wong  

(all day) James Wong will be spending the day with us, to answer any of your 

questions, as well as giving top tips for bumper crops.  

Sun 25
 
May National Trust 50 Things to do before 11 ¾   

(Children’s event 11am–3pm) Today we will be setting up a snail race, creating 

some wild art and finding a geocache so lots to choose from. We’ll be working 

alongside the National Trust, encouraging children to get mucky, discover their 

wild side and most of all enjoy what Mother Nature has to offer! Booking is 

required to guarantee a place. 



VILLAGE NEWS                                                                                     13 
 

 



14                                                                              GREAT SHELFORD 
 

GREAT SHELFORD PARISH CHURCH 
http://www.stmarysgreatshelford.org/ 

A very warm welcome to your historic parish church – please 

call in and enjoy the sacred space. 

New Website 

Please visit our new website which ‘went live’ just before 

Easter. Sincere thanks to all those who have contributed to the 

design and the launch. We will be making full use of the 

social media provisions in the coming months. Your feedback is appreciated –

more information on the site. 

Annual Parochial Church Meeting (APCM): New Churchwarden: Dianne 

Fraser 

The APCM elected Dianne Fraser to replace Mary Lester, who is retiring 

shortly after serving a full term as Churchwarden. Our sincere thanks to Mary 

for undertaking this role, especially during the long vacancy. Dianne will serve 

with Stella Nettleton, who was re-elected. Best wishes to them both for the 

coming year. 

A Joint Celebration of Wholeness & Healing with St. Andrew’s Stapleford 

– Sunday 11 May at 6.30pm 

Healing, reconciliation and restoration are integral to the good news of Jesus 

Christ. For this reason prayer for individuals, focused through laying on of 

hands or anointing with oil, has a proper place within the public prayer of the 

Church. God’s gracious activity of healing is to be seen both as part of the 

proclaiming of the good news and as an outworking of the presence of the Holy 

Spirit in the life of the Church. The service therefore, is for everyone, not only 

because the healing ministry of the church is a shared ministry – Jesus sent out 

all his followers to heal the sick – but also because we are all in need of 

healing. It is only when we acknowledge our own need of healing, that we are 

given the grace to minister to others. After the readings, sermon and 

intercessions, everyone is invited to come forward for the laying on of hands 

and then if any wish, they may also be anointed. At the end of the service there 

will be an opportunity for a time of prayer with individuals. 

Deanery Quiet Day – Saturday 17 May: St Mary’s will be hosting a Quiet 

Day for the Granta Deanery parishes on 17 May, led by the Bishop of Ely. The 

‘day’ will run from 10am–2pm and use both the parish church and Community 

Room. Tea/coffee will be available during the morning and you are welcome to 

bring your own lunch if you wish. 

http://www.stmarysgreatshelford.org/
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Special Guest Preacher at Parish Communion: The Revd. Canon Bob Reiss 

will preach at the Parish Communion on Pentecost (Sunday 8 June). Bob has 

recently retired as Canon Chancellor at Westminster Abbey; prior to this he 

was Archdeacon of Surrey in the Guildford Diocese. Earlier in his ministry in 

the 1970s he was Chaplain at Trinity College Cambridge. 

Regular Services 

You are very welcome to join any service. If you are a visitor or have moved 

into the community recently, please make yourself known to one of our 

Sidespersons or fill in a card at the back of church. Prayers are offered each day 

for the village and all who live and work here. As your parish church we serve 

the whole community and are always glad to receive prayer requests, whether 

for regular worshippers or not. If you would like something included, please 

contact the priest in charge. 

Daily:   9am Morning Prayer   

5pm Evening Prayer  

Wednesday: 9.45am Holy Communion (BCP 1662)  

Sunday: 8am Holy Communion (BCP 1662)  

10am Parish Communion – our main Sunday service. 

6.30pm Evensong (BCP 1662)  

The First Sunday Parish Communion each month at 10am is a service with 

families and young people especially in mind. Children are welcome to stay in 

church or to join our Sunday Club in the Community Room, for activities 

related to the Sunday worship. There are activities for children in the 

Community Room every Sunday during the Parish Communion. 

From the registers: 

Baptism: Sunday 13 April Sophie Lily Coe 

Funeral: Thursday 10 April Sue (Molly) Duffing 

Applications for baptisms, marriages and the calling of Banns of marriage 

should be made to the Parish Administrator: Katharin Page, 41 Hinton Way, 

Great Shelford, Cambridge, CB22 5AX. Telephone:  01223 694244. Email: 

katharinpage@yahoo.com 

Community Room  Enquiries and bookings to Mary Lester on 01223 842411 or 

email lestermh_uk@yahoo.co.uk. 

The Revd Simon Talbott, Priest In Charge, The Vicarage, 12 Church Street, 

Great Shelford, CB22 5EL. Telephone 01223 847068 or 0705 0042616. Email 

vicar@saintmarysgreatshelford.org.                 

        Simon Talbott 

mailto:katharinpage@yahoo.com


16                                                                              GREAT SHELFORD 
 

HINTON WAY WALK 
MONDAY MAY 19 AT 7.30 

You may think there’s nothing very 

historical about Hinton Way, but you’d be 

wrong!  So come and hear a few stories 

about Hinton Way. 

This walk returns by popular request from 

all those who missed it the previous times. 

But as I have been doing a bit more 

research recently, it should be an updated 

version of the one I did a few years ago. 

The walk will last about 1½ hours, starting 

from the railway station and ending by 

Coppice Avenue. 

Meet by Zara, beside the railway station. 

You are welcome to join us afterwards at 

the Square and Compasses, where    

 refreshment may be taken!       

Please note that, at time of writing, I am awaiting an appointment for an eye 

operation. If, by ill luck, it coincides with the walk, then I will postpone the 

walk for a couple of weeks. Please check by emailing or ringing. 

                   Helen Harwood tel.840393 email helen_harwood_uk@yahoo.co.uk  

 

RECYCLING PAINT 

Cambridgeshire Community RePaint involves the collection of paint from 

household recycling centres. This paint is then sorted and any reusable paint is 

offered for sale at low cost. For example, the RePaint price of 2.5 litres of 

Crown or Dulux coloured emulsion is just £4.00. 

The Community RePaint scheme prevents reusable paint from having to be 

disposed of and provides employment and volunteering opportunities at 

Cambridgeshire Community Reuse and Recycling Network. Community 

groups, charities and schools can apply for the monthly award of ‘Get Painted’ 

which gifts up to 240 litres of paint to improvement projects. 

For more information, visit the website www.communityrepaint.org.uk. 

Charlotte Wilson 

CCC Supporting Businesses and Communities Services  

Why are these cottages called Pen 
Cotts … and many other interesting 
questions. 
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For further information about the life and work of Great Shelford Free Church working in the  
community for the community, visit our website: www.shelfordfreechurch.org.uk 

Church Office (Access via Ashen Green):  01223 842181 
Office Hours: Tues 10am―4pm; Weds 9.30am―3.30pm; 

Thurs 9.30am―3.30pm; Friday 9.30am―12 noon (occasionally) 
Church Secretary:  

Cathy Callaway: callawaygsfc@btinternet.com or telephone 01223 832627 
Administrator:  

Colin Jefferson: administrator@shelfordfreechurch.org.uk or telephone 01223 842181 
We hope that you enjoy being with us. 

  

 

GREAT SHELFORD FREE CHURCH 

(Baptist) 

www.shelfordfreechurch.org 
 

The Seasons of Life 
 

The seasons turn and, after an amazingly wet period at the beginning of the 

year, we are now enjoying spring with all the changing colours, warmer days 

and fruit beginning to show on the bushes and trees. Isn’t it beautiful. 

In the seasons of the church calendar, April brought us Easter; that amazing 

time when we remember what Christianity is all about: God sending His Son 

Jesus to stand in our place wiping out all our wrongs so that we might have a 

personal relationship with Him. Now we enter May and we have another big 

church festival – Pentecost. This is when we celebrate the coming of the Holy 

Spirit, the conduit for God’s power to work in and through us on a daily basis.  

Isn’t that amazing! Without Jesus, we would be cut off from God. Without the 

Holy Spirit, we lack the fruit: love, joy, peace, forbearance, kindness, 

goodness, faithfulness, gentleness and self-control. 

Christians are no better than the next person and, sadly, many of us don’t 

always portray this fruit. Like the plant variety, some produce good fruit, some 

not so good and some hardly any at all. However, that doesn’t mean the fruit 

doesn’t exist or is worthless. 

So go back to the source. Ask God to show you, through the power of His Holy 

Spirit at this time of Pentecost, what real fruit can be like and how it can make 

such a difference to your life … It could be beautiful! 

At GSFC, of course, we have our own ‘new season’ with our new minister, 

Martin Cockerill. Have you met him and his wife Claire or their children Toby 

and Sam? Come and see them at GSFC and say ‘hello’.   

David Baslington (Elder, Great Shelford Free Church) 
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Kids’ Activities @ GSFC 
 

Kids Club on Sunday 
Meets in the Main Hall 

10.30–11.30am 
Games, crafts, Bible stories 
For children aged 3–10 yrs 

 

Jump 
Tuesdays 3.30–4.45pm 

For children aged 3–5 yrs 
 

Friends & Heroes 
Tuesdays 3.30–4.45pm 

For children aged 6–11 yrs 
 

Little Steps 
Wednesdays 10–12 noon 

Carers & Toddlers 0–3 yrs  
 

Tiny Toes 
Wednesdays 1.30–3.30pm 
Babies under 1 yr & mums 

 
 

 

Worship Services 

May 2014 

Sundays @ 10.30am 
An opportunity to learn how Jesus can make 

a difference in our lives. 

A series of studies based on Colossians 
 

Sunday 4 May 
Worship Service 

Rev’d Martin Cockerill 
Prayers for the Colossians (1v9–14) 

 

Sunday 11 May 

Communion Service 
Rev’d Martin Cockerill 

Supremacy of Christ (1v15–20) 
 

Sunday 18
 
May 

Worship Service 
Rev’d Martin Cockerill 

Work of Christ (1v21–23) 
 

Family Tea Service @ 3.30 pm 

(for more information, contact Diana Parr) 
 

Sunday 25 May 

Worship Service 
Rev’d Tony Mason 

Paul’s suffering (1v24–2v5) 
 

Communion Service @ 6.30 pm 

Create & Share 

creating and learning together, sharing expertise and ideas 

SECOND THURSDAY OF EACH MONTH 
Great Shelford Free Church Hall 

The group attracts people of all ages and abilities. There are two sessions, but 

people can stay for the whole day – just need a picnic lunch. Each session 

starts with a very short ‘Thought for the Day’. 

Next Session – ‘Be Creative  – Thursday, 8 May 
9.30 am to 12 noon and 1.00 pm to 3.30 pm 

For more information, contact Janet Jefferson via the church office: 

01223  842181 or email administrator@shelfordfreechurch.org.uk 

Coffee Pot 
Respite for shoppers 

Tuesdays 10–11.30am 
 

Friday Morning Worship  
11–12 noon 

Why not join us. 
 

Call Inn  
for a light lunch 12.15pm 

 



20                                                                              GREAT SHELFORD 
 

JOB VACANCIES 

Stapleford Out Of School Club have the following vacancies 

 Deputy Manager: (12 months maternity cover from September 

2014) Term time only, level 3 qualification or higher 

 Play worker: Term time only, level 2 or higher  

 Relief cover play worker: Ad hoc,  term time only, level 2 or higher  

For further information please contact  info@stapleford-oosc.org.uk  or ring  

07952 930525                 Yasmine Wilkie 

 

 

     

 
       

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

HOW TO CONTACT 

GREAT SHELFORD VILLAGE NEWS 

Your articles, letters etc (including notices for community events etc) can 

be sent to us by email at gsvneditorial@ yahoo.co.uk. Paper items should 

be delivered to Mrs J Amis, 58 High Street, Great Shelford.  

COPY DATE FOR NEXT GREAT SHELFORD VILLAGE NEWS is 

Friday 16 May. 

General telephone enquiries to 571895 or 842553. Commercial advertising 

enquiries to David Fuller, email gsvnadverts@yahoo.co.uk. 

Editorial Committee:  

David Fuller, Bridget Hodge, Judith Wilson, Lorraine Coulson. 

SWAFFHAM BULBECK SUMMER THEATRE 

Our 2014 performances of Gilbert & Sullivan’s ‘Patience’ will 

be staged at our wonderful ‘Theatre in a Barn’, Downing Farm, 

Swaffham Bulbeck on: 

 Wednesday 11 June 2014 at 7.30pm  (£9)  

 Thursday 12 June 2014 at 7.30pm     (£9)  

 Friday 13 June 2014 at 7.30pm         (£10)  

 Saturday 14 June 2014 at 2.30pm (£6) and 7.30pm (£10) 

Our tickets can be purchased online from Ticket Source.  For more 

details visit http://www.sbsummertheatre.com/ or call Business 

Manager, Ruth Dennis on 01638 508171.  

 

http://sbst.ticketsource.co.uk/
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WINTERCOMFORT 

SOUTH CAMBS GROUP 
Interested in raising awareness of homelessness in 

Cambridge and fundraising for a local charity? We are planning to set up 

a Friends of Wintercomfort group in the South Cambridgeshire area. To 

find out more, come along to an informal information evening on 

Tuesday 13 May at Great Shelford Free Church, from 7 to 8pm. If 

you’re interested, contact Sarah on 01223 510140, email sarahpesonen 

@wintercomfort.org.uk, or just call in on the night.          Sarah Pesonen

               

CAMBRIDGESHIRE FIRE AND RESCUE SERVICE 

The fire service needs volunteers in your village! 

Cambridgeshire Fire and Rescue Service Community Champions scheme has 

been running for two years and now more volunteers are being recruited. The 

Champions promote fire safety in their communities by attending local events, 

talk to local groups and organisations, and also refer vulnerable people to 

CFRS for home fire safety visits. So could you help your community stay fire 

safe? Find out more by contacting Rachael Brown on 01353 865037 or email 

Rachael.brown@cambsacre.org.uk. 

Make sure fire safety still stays at the forefront of your mind in May – and 

don’t forget to test your smoke alarm and the smoke alarms of the vulnerable 

and elderly in your neighbourhood.               Leanne Ehren 

 

Little Shelford Memorial Hall         Saturday May 31       
 

FLUTE MASTERCLASS 1–5pm 
Flute masterclass with Lisa Friend and Anna Stokes Open to all ages, this 

masterclass is mainly for advanced to professional level flautists, together 

with serious amateurs (Grades 5–8) 

£45 (participants) and £16.50 (auditors) 
 

EVENING RECITAL OF SOLO AND DUO WORKS  

FOR FLUTE AND PIANO  7 pm  
Lisa Friend (flute), Anna Stokes (flute) and Mark Kinkaid (piano) 

Works by Faure, Piazzolla, Saint-Saens, Doppler, Gaubert, Hue and Anderson 

Tickets £12 
 

For more information and to book: www.lisafriendclass.com 



VILLAGE NEWS                                                                                     23 
 

 



24                                                                              GREAT SHELFORD 
 

DIARY, May 2014 
 

Date Event Time Place 

4 Festival of Wheels (page 

12) 

12.00–5.00pm Recreation 

Ground 

13 Wintercomfort 

Information Evening 

(page 22) 

7.00–8.00pm Free Church 

17 Cheap and Chic Bazaar 

(page 25)  

9.30am–3.30pm Memorial Hall 

18 Car Boot Sale (page 35) 9.00am–12.00pm Stapleford 

Primary School 

19 Hinton Way Walk (page 

16) 

7.30 outside Zara 

21 Engage: British Motoring 

in the 1930s (page 30)  

2.00–3.00pm Library 

22 European and Local 

Elections 

7.00am–10.00pm Memorial Hall 

22 Wintercomfort 

Information Evening 

(page 22) 

7.00–8.00pm Free Church 

Hall 

24 Beating the Bounds 10.30am St Mary’s 

Church 

26 Farmers’ Market 9.00am-12.00pm Memorial Hall 

31 Craft Event (page 20) 9.00am–1.00pm Memorial Hall 
 

The Country Market is held in the Memorial Hall each Wednesday 

8.30–11.30am. 
 

STOP PRESS 

The opening ceremony for the new sports pavilion on the Recreation 

Ground will be held on Sunday June 22, when the pavilion will be open to 

the public. 

Further details will be given in our June edition.  

 

BIN COLLECTIONS 

Green and blue bins  Tuesday 6 May, Monday 19 May  

Black bins  Monday 12 May, Tuesday 27 May 
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CHIC & CHEAP BAZAAR 

    Quality, Nearly New Clothing Sale plus Accessory and Gift           

 Stalls 

  Saturday 17 May    9.30am–3.30pm 

  The Memorial Hall, Great Shelford 
   As good as new clothes for all ages – also includes Evening,      

  Designer, Curtains, Fabrics, Lamps, Homeware and Bric-a-brac.  

     Entrance £1.00, to include a cup of tea or coffee and   

     home-made biscuits. 

     Cash and cheques only. 

     Please ring Maddy Jones (01954 719555) or             

 Clarissa Burgess (01284 789190) to donate items. 
 Registered Charity No. 1140646 

 

ALL JOIN IN! 

Could you take a group of young children on a magical adventure … without 

even leaving the library?  Yes? Then you could be the person we need to join 

us at Great Shelford Library as a volunteer rhymetimer. Whether you have 

experience, however informal, of sharing the magic of Rhymes with babies and 

toddlers or you wish to learn more about it, please get in touch. If you are 

interested or would like more information please contact Anne Worthington, 

Community Engagement Librarian, Cambridgeshire Libraries on: Anne. 

Worthington@cambridgeshire.gov.uk or call 07786 126 506.    

               Ann Worthington 

 

CRAFT EVENT 

in aid of Blind Dog Rescue UK 
Saturday 31 May 

Great Shelford Memorial Hall 
                           9.00am–1.00pm                    
                                                         

Lots of local crafts including bespoke jewellery, cards and cakes. 

Book stall, teas, coffee, cake and bacon rolls. 

Few tables still available: contact 07505360733 for further details. 
      Registered Charity 1148828 

 

 

 

 

 

 

mailto:Anne.Worthington@cambridgeshire.gov.uk
mailto:Anne.Worthington@cambridgeshire.gov.uk
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CAMBRIDGE PAST, PRESENT AND FUTURE 
WANDLEBURY COUNTRY PARK 

Thursday 1 May: May Day Morris Dancing  (5.30am to 6.15am) 

Meet on the Picnic Field and watch the Devil’s Dyke Morris Men dance to 

greet the rising sun as it emerges above the woodlands. Follow the celebrations 

with a warming breakfast of bacon roll and hot drink at the Stable Rooms from 

6.30am to 7am. 

NB: Watching the May Day Morris Dancing is a free of charge event but 

donations to the upkeep of Wandlebury are welcome. Breakfast tickets cost 

£2.50. Booking by 5pm on Monday 28 April for this part of the event is 

essential so catering can be arranged. 

Saturday 10 May:  May Celebration and Tree Festival  (11am to 4pm – 

drop in at any time) 

Head to the Stable Rooms and Paddock for a celebration of spring, trees and 

traditional activities. See heavy horses at work and watch craftsmen ply their 

skills. Be entertained by maypole dancing. Dress as a Green Man or May 

Queen, and join in the crafts. Bring a picnic and stay for the day! 

NB: This event is free but recommended donations of £3.00 per adult and £2 

per child are welcome to support the park. 

Saturday 24 May: Local Reptiles and Amphibians  (11am to 12.30pm) 

Join CambridgePPF’s experienced field teachers for a guided stroll around 

Wandlebury searching for common frogs, toads, newts, lizards, slowworms and 

grass snakes. This event is aimed at adults and older children. Remember to 

dress according to the weather. All children must be accompanied by an adult.  

NB: Tickets £3 per person (members £2.00) Booking is essential. 

Wednesday 28 May: Bees and Wasps (10am to 12.30pm) 

Learn all about our helpful buzzy friends and how they live and work together. 

An educational walk and talk will be followed by related craft activities led by 

the charity’s experienced field teachers. Event suitable for children aged five 

and above. All children must be accompanied by an adult. Please book early to 

avoid disappointment. 

NB: Tickets £6.50 per child (members £5.00); there is no charge for 

accompanying adults.  

For more information about any of these events  call 01223 243830 or email 

bookings@cambridgeppf.org . 
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IT’S SPRING AGAIN, SO ... 

COME AND BEAT THE BOUNDS 

  ON SATURDAY 24 MAY!  

 

             

Beating the Bounds is a part of Rogationtide. We walk our village boundaries 

so that we know where they are, and to celebrate the spring. 

We will meet at St Mary’s Church at 10.30 on 24 May. Join us for a short time 

– perhaps the first 20 minutes, which takes you along one of the nicest 

stretches, beside the river on Rectory Farm, or for the full walk which will be 

about 8 miles, with a picnic at the Nine Wells. You can drop out at any point. 

Bring a drink and sandwiches to keep your spirits up, and wear stout shoes. 

Last year we reached the end – the Square and Compasses – at 3 o’clock, and 

had a half to celebrate our achievement. 

The route will take us to the bridge between the Shelfords, across Rectory Farm 

to Shelford Road, along Granhams Road and to the Nine Wells, and across the 

fields to Hinton Way, through Woodlands, and end outside the Square and 

Compasses. Please note that we will be crossing an unmanned level crossing, 

and walking along Granhams Road, where there is no pavement. In both cases, 

great care must be taken.  

All are very welcome. 

                 Helen Harwood 

        Telephone 840393, email helen_harwood_uk@yahoo.co.uk 
 

mailto:helen_harwood_uk@yahoo.co.uk
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   at Great Shelford Library 

 

British Motoring in the 1930’s,  
mainly through cigarette cards 

 

A talk by local historian 
Dr Anthony Cooper 

 

Wednesday 21May      2.00–3.30pm 
   
  FREE – booking not required 

Tea, coffee, biscuits (donations requested) 
Library contact 0345 045 5225 

 

 

TWINNING ASSOCIATION 

SALON DE LA GASTRONOMIE MARCH 22–23 2014 

Early in March came the call to our membership and friends: ‘Could we 

provide homemade jams, marmalades and homemade cakes for our stall of 

British produce at the annual Salon de la Gastronomie in Verneuil-en-Halatte?’ 

This two-day event is similar to our farmers’ market, only on a larger scale. It 

is organised by members of the Verneuil-en-Halatte tourist information bureau 

for vendors of local produce, also for vendors from other areas of France ... and 

for ourselves. 

The weeks prior to our departure saw our members busily baking, marmalade-

making, shopping for ‘deals’ of Yorkshire tea for hard water and packets of 

shortbread; also for a variety of English cheeses. Then there was the labelling 

and pricing ... ‘How much was it last year?’   

On the eve of our departure all our prepared and boxed produce was tightly 

packed into the back of the Jeffersons’ car, leaving just enough room for the 

five of us, including Colin our driver, plus our personal belongings. Early 

Friday morning saw us speeding towards the Channel Tunnel. After a ‘Flunch’ 

lunch at Calais and a refreshing break at Beauvais – including a visit to the 

Cathedral – we drove on to arrive safely at Verneuil, where we were made most 

welcome by our respective hosts and friends. 
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We had to be ready for the 

official opening of the 

Salon at 10.00 on the 

Saturday morning. An early 

start found us hooking up 

red, white and blue bunting, 

‘twinning’ posters and 

maps, and setting out our 

wares on our three allocated 

trestle tables; our cakes of 

varying flavours, shapes 

and sizes were attractively 

displayed by Janet on the 

left; teas and biscuits in the 

centre next to the jams and marmalades; with the cheeses on the right ... and, of 

course, bite-sized portions had to be prepared for prospective clients to taste! 

All around us were colourful and well stocked stalls which filled the hall. There 

were cheeses, ‘charcuteries’, wines and champagnes, preserves, specialist 

chocolates and nougats, gingerbreads, organic herbs, soaps and remedies, fruit, 

vegetable and flower displays ... and more. 

Buyers and sellers alike were amply and continuously fortified throughout with 

wine, beer, aperitifs and strong black coffee from the bar. The local restaurant 

cooked and served an excellent lunch on the premises ... with more wine and 

coffee! Gratifyingly, by Sunday evening most of our wares had been sold. (We 

actually made a profit which will go towards the continuing work of our 

twinning association.) We also found that we were on nodding acquaintance 

with several of the vendors, some we had met on previous Salon visits. Our 

time with our French friends ended with an evening aperitif together to 

celebrate the success of another Salon de la Gastronomie.  

Our thanks must go to those committed members of our association who 

organised and ensured the success of this 2014 event.               Margaret Moule 

 

SHELFORD FUN RUN 

The Shelford Fun Run will be happening on Sunday 14 September 2014.  The 

course is 5km long and ideal for all abilities. With the roads closed it is a great 

chance to enjoy the village at its best. The 2013 event was a huge success and 

the organisers hope this year will be even better.                            Jon Salisbury 

 

Janet, Colin and Penny at the stall  

 

Janet, Colin and Penny at the stall  

 



32                                                                              GREAT SHELFORD 
 

  



VILLAGE NEWS                                                                                     33 
 

STAPLEFORD GRANARY 

We’ve had another busy month at the Granary.  At the end of March we were 

incredibly lucky to invite world-class musician Derek Gripper from South 

Africa to the Granary to give a guitar workshop and evening concert. Derek’s 

music was truly spellbinding and as well as many local audience members we 

had visitors from as far away as Wales and Cornwall to hear him play!  

 
Derek Gripper Workshop            Photo Trevor Barlow 

As I write the Phoenix Chorale and Phoenix Training Choir are busy rehearsing 

in the recital hall. It’s fantastic to have the space filled with music during the 

week.  

The end of April will be our first Goldfield concert, spring-boarding our 

ensemble in residence concert series. Our spring nature walk with Kevin Hand 

on May 6 has sold out. We have a guitar day with Fellow of the Royal College 

of Music Gary Ryan on Saturday May 10. The first session of Jazz Choir with 

Ruth Applin, is on
 
May 13. This will be a relaxed and dynamic Jazz choir open 

to singers of all ages and abilities. You can attend one session or all three.  

May also sees an opportunity for adults to experience creating music with a 

Gamelan workshop on May 17, no musical experience is necessary for this. It 

is an opportunity for adults (and older teenagers) who maybe don’t think of 

themselves as being particularly musical to play in a musical ensemble in a 
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relaxed and comfortable atmosphere. The day will be followed by a concert by 

the Cambridge Gamelan Group with dance by Ni Madé Pujawati.  

We have another exciting opportunity on May 17 to make and take home a 

wooden stool. Peter Wood from Greenwood Days will take you through the 

process of choosing the timber and crafting it into a usable stool to take home. 

You can see some great pictures from another wooden stool course he ran on 

our Facebook page (www.facebook.com/pages/The-ACE-Foundation) if you 

want to have a look at what is involved!   

At the beginning of June we have our State of Nature Report, a natural history 

lecture by Dr Roland Randall which will review the trends shown in State of 

Nature, paying particular attention to species and environments in our region, 

and discuss ways in which negative trends might be reversed.  

As always bookings can be made by calling Susannah on 01223 849004 or 

online at www.staplefordgranary.org.uk.       Susannah Bangham 

 

TENNIS CLUB 

We’ve all heard of Chairman Mao from 

China. Well here in Great Shelford we have 

Chairman Rau. Pat Rau (pictured) has been 

Chairman of GSTC since his election in 

February 2012 and what a splendid job he 

has been doing.  He’s a decent player too; 

on court he’s known as The Great Wall. 

 ‘This is the very best time of year to take 

up tennis’, says Chairman Rau, ‘By joining 

a club like ours we can coach you to make 

you better and keep you fit. You can make 

new friends too – what more could you 

want!’ 

We are not only celebrating Pat’s 

chairmanship, but also the birth of his first 

child; a little boy called Hugo. Pat met his 

lovely wife Rachel while she was working in Cambridge’s trendy outdoor joint, 

White Stuff. So you might say it was love at first White! So thanks Pat, 

congratulations to you and Rachel on the baby and keep up the good work. 

Here’s some more good news … You are member of the month for May! 

‘About time,’ says Pat. 

‘Hooray!’ say we.  Join us at gstc.org.uk.                              Stephen Chittenden  
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CRICKET CLUB 

The cricket season is upon us and GSCC are determined to lift some of the 

gloom surrounding our summer game after the disastrous Ashes tour by our 

national side. 

The Under 11 team have been sponsored by Haart estate agents and will be in 

the CYCA Under 11 E league. We have some very promising youngsters who 

will be pressing for a place in our men’s teams in maybe four seasons time. If 

you are looking to join our youth section, ring Steve Johnson on 07549353464. 

The pavilion will be in use this summer, which will be a relief after the make-

do arrangement last year, and we have found some funding for the furniture in 

the teas room. 

The second team will be in Division Five South of the CCA Junior League and 

the firsts will still be competing at the heady heights of Division One of the 

CCA Senior League. Contact Paul Ellum on 01223 842394 if you’re looking to 

join us. 

The Cricket Club would like to record its thanks to the Parish Council and to 

our friends at the football club and in particular to Eric Knowles, Tony Smith, 

Tony Holden and Bridget Hodge for showing such determination and stamina 

in pushing for a new pavilion. We are also grateful to Tim Page, the architect, 

who has been so accommodating. We are thoroughly delighted with the new 

facility. We would also like to thank Wenda Burbridge for all her hard work 

and efficiency over the years as Clerk to the PC.                           Brian Higgins 

              

SUNDAY 18 MAY 
9.00am–12.00pm 

Café and Bargains 

Stapleford Community Primary 

School, Bar Lane CB22 5BJ 

In aid of Stapleford Community 

Primary School PTA 
Registered Charity no 1151770 

Cost £8 per pitch by 9 May 

£10 after 9 May 

Contact 07541 372 117  

sarahannebarnett@yahoo.co.uk 
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RUGBY CLUB 

We are coming to the end of the rugby season.  A few of 

the mini and youth teams are about to go on tour – 

Bournmouth, Holland and France! 

This year’s U15s have been raising money for their big 

tour to Canada in 2015. At the Bishop Stortford vs 

Shelford game a number of the team biked the 24 miles 

from Bishop Stortford to the Davey field.   

Kieran Hatter, who has played at Shelford since he was 

five and been growing his hair ever since, had his hair 

shaved off.  All proceeds went to tour funds but his long 

plaits have been sent to Cancer Research to be made into wigs for people who 

lose their hair through treatment for cancer. 

Registration Day for 2014–15 season is 7 Sep at 10am at Davey Field.  All 

welcome from U7s to U18. 

Due to many generous donations, including a large donation from the RFU,  we 

have reached our target for new floodlights at Shelford. The 1
st
 team pitch 

lights have already been fitted and the light pollution has been significantly 

reduced due to the LED bulbs.   

Touch Rugby 

When the rugby season finishes we start to play touch rugby again! Touch is a 

great way to develop your fitness and skills. It’s fast and non-contact so 

everyone can participate.  

On Tuesday nights we have Family Touch – this is relaxed and social, and 

suitable for all age groups. It’s ideal for beginners or those seeking a very 

relaxed game. There is a small voluntary charge to cover expenses. 

Monday nights and Saturday mornings we have Social Touch. Cambridge 

touch organises games on Parkers Piece. We play the proper rules, and there 

will be some international players mingled in with a wide range 

of ages and abilities. Come and try! Free. 

If you are interested in taking part, contact jo.whitehead@ 

ashridge.org.uk .           Stephanie Hatter, Youth Secretary

                           

 

The next issue of the Great Shelford Village News should be available in the 

shops on Friday May 30  and subscribed copies delivered shortly after. 

 

Kieran after the shave 
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FOOTBALL CLUB 

By the time you read this, the season will be all but over. Our First Team will 

have played Cottenham in the Cliff Bullen Challenge Cup Final, and our 

Ladies will have played in the League Cup Final against Billericay and the 

Cambridgeshire County Cup Final against old rivals Cambridge Ladies. 

The Ladies play their last league game on Sunday 4
 

May away to 

Sawbridgeworth and, whilst the title doesn’t seem to be in reach, they have 

again had a magnificent season and should finish in the top 3 or 4. 

Our First Team have their final league game on the evening of Friday 2
 
May 

with a 6.15pm kick off. It’s against Over who, as I write, are one point ahead of 

us at the top of the Kershaw Premier, having played one game less. 

It is quite probable that it will be the title decider and Over, I’m sure, will bring 

a lot of support so, I ask, whatever you have planned for that evening, cancel it 

and come over to the Rec. to support Great Shelford and cheer the lads on. It 

could be one of those evenings when we all look back and say ‘I was there’ 

when Great Shelford retained the Kershaw Premier League title. 

I would also like to make mention of our new Veterans Team who have 

reached the final of the Vets League Cup (yet to be played) and have every 

chance of winning the league. Also, our Reserves who, after another troubled 

season, have now started winning games again mainly due to the commitment 

shown over the last three to four weeks, helped by some new signings. 

Finally, I would like to thank our managers, committee, match day helpers, 

sponsors, Life Presidents, and of course, all the players for making this another 

season to be proud of.    

Our AGM will be held in the Sports and Social Club on Thursday 15
 
May, 

starting at 7pm. So, if you would like to get involved with one of 

Cambridgeshire’s most successful amateur football clubs, please come along.                  

NEW FACES ARE NEEDED. 

SUPPORT THE TEAMS, SUPPORT YOUR CLUB               Peter Ellwood 

 

LANCE PEARCE 

My father-in-law, Lance Pearce, lived in Great Shelford throughout his life and 

a book he wrote before his death in 2003  Ace of Spades (Lucky for One) 

detailing his war memoirs, starting in the Home Guard in the village, has 

recently been published. A copy of this will be available in Great Shelford 

Library and may be of particular interest to any of the older members of the 

community who might remember him.                                     Richard Northrop 

 



40                                                                              GREAT SHELFORD 
 

 



VILLAGE NEWS                                                                                     41 
 

WATER LILY WONDER 

May sees the magical re-appearance of the water lily. Fleshy ropes have 

stretched upwards from the rhizomatous tangle of roots embedded in the murk 

and mud of stretches of still water, to open out once the surface is breached into 

round leathery lily pads. These are followed by the gorgeous blooms, often 

scented, consisting of many whorls of satiny petals in a range of colour from 

pure white, through peach and pink to deep red. The flowers and lily pads are a 

hive of activity all summer, providing landing spots for dragonflies and 

damselflies as well as shelter and food for all sorts of snails and invertebrate 

larvae. 

At the Botanic Garden, our Glasshouse 

Range allows us to display some really 

supersize water lilies and this month we re-

open our Tropical Wetlands house starring 

the Santa Cruz water lily, Victoria cruziana.  

Initiating germination is horticulturally very 

challenging as a steady hand is needed to 

wield a penknife to prise off the operculum, a 

sort of lid, on the large round seeds, which are then submerged into warm water 

to germinate. Once the first hastate leaves give way to the first ‘proper’ 

rounded lily pad, growth is rapid: it take just 90 days from germination for this 

native of the Paraguayan waterways to unroll a giant leaf up to 2 metres in 

diameter! The leaves are very strong and are intricately webbed underneath to 

spread the weight and allow the huge leaf to float. They also have a distinctive 

upturned, crimped edge, up to six cm in depth, with a couple of notches let in 

to allow rainwater to drain out. 

But even more extraordinary is its floral biology. On the first evening, the bud 

opens to reveal a crown of beautiful white petals and emits a pineapple aroma. 

Chemical changes within the flower heat up the inflorescence, making it 

irresistible in the wild to scarab beetles, which arrive and scramble into the 

large internal chamber, intending to use this boudoir to feast on the special 

starchy food parcels made available and to seduce other six-legged visitors. 

The flower is currently female but as the second day dawns, it closes up, 

trapping the beetles within, and undergoes a sex change. The flower loses the 

pineapple aroma, the petals start to turn pink and the male stamens ripen to 

release pollen. On the second evening, the now male flower opens up for the 

second time to release its hoard of imprisoned beetles, which in scrabbling to 

leave become covered in pollen, which they carry off  in search of another pure 

white, pineapple scented, and crucially, sexually female bloom. 
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So when you next notice pollen beetles climbing in and out of one our native 

Nymphaea on the more sluggish stretches of the Cam or Ouse, spare a thought 

for the kidnapped scarab beetles overnighting in the Santa Cruz water lily of 

Paraguay! 

 

You can come and see how this year’s Santa Cruz water lily is growing at 

the Botanic Garden’s Festival of Plants on 17 May, 10am–4pm. Admission 

is £4.50/£4.95 gift aid (£3.95/£4.30 concession) and accompanied children 

16 and under are admitted free of charge. For further visitor information 

please call 01223 336265 or visit www.botanic.cam.ac.uk. 

           

                  Juliet Day 

 

TELEPHONE BOX 

It’s 1969 and Neil Armstrong is on the phone to Mission Control. 

 

   Mission Control:  Hello, Neil are you ready to  
step onto the moon? 

   Neil Armstrong: I’m at the foot of the ladder now,  
I’m about to step off...That’s one  
small step for man, one giant leap  
for mankind. 

   Mission Control:  What is it like? 

   Neil Armstrong:  The surface is fine and powdery. I can kick it up with 
my toe. I can see the footprints of my boots. 

   Mission Control:  Your footprints will be on the moon forever. 

   Neil Armstrong:  Isn’t that something! Magnificent sight out here. 

   Mission Control:  Have you planted the flag? 

   Neil Armstrong:  Yes I’ve got the flag up now. You can see the stars  
and stripes on the moon.  

   Mission Control:  What an amazing day. 

   Neil Armstrong:  Now I’ll return to the lunar module. 

 

 

Thanks to Year 1 for this conversation. 
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SAWSTON MEDICAL PRACTICE  

Over the past few years the practice has made considerable changes to our 

appointments system in response to feedback from our patients. A consistent 

theme has been about increasing accessibility to quick medical opinions and 

telephone advice without losing the ability to also plan ahead and book with a 

regular and known GP.   

Our innovative Rapid Access Clinic was designed to help meet this need.  

Patients with an urgent condition can be seen by a member of the Rapid Access 

Clinic on the day. The team includes a GP, a Nurse Practitioner or a Sister. At 

present about 45% of all our appointments are booked on the day and the 

feedback is largely very positive.   

The same team also provides a telephone advice and triage service for those 

who have urgent problems. On a busy Monday we can deal with in excess of 

130 urgent face-to-face appointments and 100 phone advice calls, in addition to 

our normal booked surgeries. The system depends on it being used only for 

genuinely urgent conditions. We are very grateful to all our patients for 

working with us in making it such a successful model – one that other surgeries 

both locally and nationally are trying to emulate.  

We are aware from our regular patient surveys that the vast majority of our 

patients are happy with our current accessibility. But we also know that there is 

a group who find the times difficult, even with our early opening from 7am on 

Fridays and late opening to 8pm on Mondays.   

As part of our ongoing commitment to improving our service, and in response 

to your feedback, we have recently applied to the Prime Minister’s Challenge 

Fund for additional funding. If we get this it would allow us to move towards 

8am to 8pm opening during weekdays, with a plan to provide regular Saturday 

and Sunday clinics too in the medium term.   

Competition to get funding for any new service in an ever-squeezed NHS is 

fierce. We think we have a great bid but are also aware that the fund is many 

times oversubscribed. We can expand our service but only if we get the funds.   

By the time of next month’s newsletter we should know whether or not we 

have been successful in our bid. Let’s all keep our fingers crossed. 

In the meantime we welcome all feedback about our services and constructive 

suggestions for improvements.  Please do let us have your suggestions, or even 

better why not volunteer to join our patient reference group. If you are 

interested please contact Gerard Newnham, our practice manager, with your 
details.             Alison Podgorska 
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GARDEN CLUB 

SIX OF THE BEST GARDENS 

Andrew Sankey presented a slide show illustrating some of the best gardens to 

visit. If Shrewsbury is used as a centre point, Dorothy Clive, Hodnet Hall and 

Powis Castle are all within easy reach.                                                                                                                                         

Hestercombe, Cheddon Fitzpaine, Somerset 

The garden is a masterpiece of design 

resulting from the collaboration between 

the architect Edwin Lutyens and garden 

designer Gertrude Jekyll.  A series of 

terraces joined by formal stone steps 

overlooks a sunken garden known as the 

Great Plat, crossed with long, narrow 

water brooks. On the east terrace a pale 

blue and yellow planting scheme gives 

way to oranges and reds. A massive 

pergola clothed with clematis, jasmine 

and honeysuckle frames the countryside 

beyond. The Dutch garden is a parterre of 

lavender, yuccas, roses and lamb’s ears 

punctuated with large terracotta pots. 

Beyond is a restored 18th century 

landscape garden with woodland, lake 

and impressive Great Cascade waterfall. 

 

Knighthayes Court, Tiverton, Devon (National Trust) 

These Victorian gardens remained largely unchanged until the late 1950s, when 

an ambitious replanting scheme was undertaken by the owners. Near the house 

the south facing terraces are planted with shrub roses, peonies and herbaceous 

plants in soft colours and silvers. Yew encloses a paved garden in shades of 

soft pink, purple and grey with two standard wisterias. Battlemented hedges 

frame a tranquil pool garden and topiary hounds chase a fox along the top of a 

hedge. The woodland garden has been opened up to create dappled shade, 

allowing a succession of plants to flourish through the seasons, from 

magnolias, rhododendrons, cornus and bluebells to the later flowering 

foxgloves, hydrangeas, and cyclamen. The walled kitchen garden constructed 

in tiers around an ornamental pool has been restored to its former glory. 

 

Hestercombe  Gardens 
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Chatsworth Garden, Bakewell, Derbyshire 

Chatsworth is gardening on a grand scale, developed over 400 years. The early 

French-style parterres have long gone but remaining from this period is the 

stunning great cascade, a broad stairway of water, which tumbles gently down 

a grassy hill from various spouts and dolphins arranged around a pavilion at the 

top. A copper willow tree modelled on one dating from 1692 spurts surprise 

showers from its branches. Capability Brown designed the landscaped 

woodland park. The great Victorian head gardener Joseph Paxton planted rare 

conifers and brought in enormous rocks to create a rock garden. His Emperor 

Fountain with its 84 metre high water jet still remains impressive today. From 

the 20th century come the orange and blue-and-white borders, the rose garden 

and old conservatory garden, together with wildflower areas. A yew maze and 

double rows of pleached limes and serpentine beech hedge are neatly clipped to 

give formal structure to the garden. 

Powis Castle, Welshpool, Powys (National Trust) 

The castle has a stunning cliff edge location and the gardens were originally 

laid out in the late 17th century as a series of terraces on the south east face of 

the castle rock. Influenced by French and Italian Renaissance design styles, 

they feature innovative planting with architectural statuary and urns together 

with an orangery and an aviary. The long hot border is backed by a massive 

yew hedge, rising to over 15 metres high in places. Planting is exuberant and 

tender plants grow well in the shelter of walls and hedges. The garden is steep 

but has superb views. 

Hodnet Hall, near Market Drayton, Shropshire 

Below the late Victorian Hall the gardens focus on a series of descending 

pools, surrounded by interconnecting water gardens. Fine swamp cypress, 

flowering cherries and a handkerchief tree form a canopy and backdrop for 

mass plantings of candelabra primulas, Iris kaempferi, giant leaved Gunnera 

and Astilbes in shades of pink. In April and May blossoming magnolias, 

camellias, rhododendrons and azaleas are an attraction. 

The Dorothy Clive Garden, Market Drayton, Staffordshire 

Originally created by the late Colonel Clive in memory of his wife, the garden 

is based on a quarry planted with rhododendrons and azaleas. Rising on the 

south facing slope above it, is a giant scree and rock garden with a pool at its 

base. There are herbaceous borders, Mediterranean-style plantings and a bog 

garden. A cascading waterfall is a distinctive feature of this garden. 

         Helen Chubb 
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CAMBRIDGE ARTS THEATRE 
 

Tues 29 April to Sat 3 May A new version of Frank Wedekind’s Spring 

Awakening by Anya Reiss 

Mon 5 May to Sat 10 May  Alan Ayckbourne’s Things we Do for Love 

with Natalie Imbruglia  

Tues 13 May to Sat 17 May  Cheek by Jowl production of ’Tis Pity She’s a 

Whore 

Mon 19 May to Sat 24 May  New comedy The Play that goes Wrong 

Tue 27 May and Wed 29 May English Touring Opera with Michael 

Tippett’s  King Priam 

Thurs 29 May to Sat 31 May English Touring Opera with Mozart’s The 

Magic Flute 
 

 
 

 

NOTE  
The Great Shelford Village News is published by the Editorial Committee, 

whose members are delighted to receive the many regular and occasional 

contributions that make it all possible. The Committee, of necessity, 

reserves the right to amend or reject items, for a variety of reasons. In these 

cases (unless the changes are minor), every reasonable effort will be made 

to contact the contributor to obtain agreement.              Editorial Committee 
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LOCAL ORGANISATIONS 

Badminton (Little Shelford) Rosie Cranmer   513572 

Bowls Club Wendy Seekings  843416 

Brownies, Guides, Rainbows Lisa MacGregor  843021 

Bunch –  Feast  Duncan Grey  842191 

Carpet Bowls  Jenny Cater  842995 

Citizens Advice Bureau  Cambridge 0844 8487979 

Community Association (for booking Memorial Hall) Sheila Tilbury-Davis                  844384 

Country Market Dorothy Doel                                                                    843946 

Cricket Club Mrs M Ellum  842394 

Darts League Mr D Matthews 845287 

Football Club Peter Ellwood 562733 

Free Church  842181 

Friends of Shelford Library Daphne Sulston  842248 

Garden Club Helen Chubb 845032 

Health Centre Ashen Green, Great Shelford 844234 

Mobile Warden Scheme Yvonne Robinson (Wdn)       842144 Jackie Noble (Wdn) 700920 

Jenny Morris (Chair) 846332 

Parish Church Bellringers  Ann Smith 577980  

Parish Church Community Room Mary Lester 842411 

Parish Church Friends Bob Doel 843946 

Parish Church Sunday Club  Joanne Staines 07790 415732 

Parish Church Wardens Mary Lester                               842411                      Stella Nettleton 832290 

Parochial Charities Mary Lester (Clerk to the Trustees) 842411 

Police Non-emergency number      101 

Rainbow Pre-School Alison Tomlin 07985 216603 

Royal British Legion Gillian Farrar 840947  

Rugby Club Colin Astin 842154 

Sawston Sports Centre  The Village College 712555  

Scouts and Cubs   Jillian Hardwick 840066  

Scout & Guide HQ   Jenny Grey  842191 

Shelford & Stapleford Strikers  Derek White 561753 

Shelford Primary School Alison Evans, Headteacher 843107 

Shelford Support Group 
(transport to hospital etc.) 

Mrs Wilkinson                 
Mrs Newman                    

843856 
842514 

Mrs P Legge                            
Mrs Carol Bard 

843275           
571380 

South Cambs DFAS Sheila Tilbury-Davis  844384 

Sunnyside Preschool Stapleford Jane Doyle  707817 

Sustainable Shelford  Mike Winter  07870  807442 

Tennis Club Lydia Seymour 07790 498875 

Twinning Association Penny Pearl 842483 

U3A (Sawston Branch) Mr D Cupit 871527 

Youth Initiative Adam Thoday                                                         07530 467664 

 
 

 

Village website: www.shelford.org 



 
 

 

 

 

 


